THE UNIVERSITY OF THE WEST INDIES

Meeting of the Board for Non-Campus Countries and Distance Education held on Monday, September 26, 2005, at 9.00 a.m. in the Cayman Islands
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Dr Adrian Fraser
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Principal’s nominee, St Augustine

Professor E. Nigel Harris

Vice-Chancellor

Professor Gurmohan Kochhar
Representative of Academic Board, St Augustine

Ms Luz Longsworth


Representative of NCC Resident Tutors

Professor Stewart Marshall

Director, Distance Education Centre

Dr Vivienne Roberts 


Acting Director, TLIU
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Representative of ACTI

Professor Ronald Young

Principal's nominee, Mona

Mrs Gillian Beckles


Secretary

By Invitation

Ms Deborah-Ann Lee


Resident Tutor, Cayman Islands

Dr Gladstone Best


Representative of ACTI

In Attendance

Mr Edwin Brandon


Programme Co-ordinator, Office of the Board

Apologies

Mrs Gloria Barrett-Sobers

University Registrar

Professor Arthur Richardson 
Principal's nominee, Cave Hill

The Hon. Idabelle Meade

Representative of the Government of Montserrat

The Hon. Vince Henderson 

Representative of the Government of Dominica

The Hon. Bertrand Joseph 

Representative of the Government of Antigua & Barbuda 

COURTESIES

1. The Chair asked the meeting to observe a moment’s silence in memory of Dr Ruth Reviere who had worked as Editor in the Distance Education Centre at Cave Hill.

2. The Chairman also reported the retirement of Canon Titus from Codrington College and thus from the presidency of ACTI.  He welcomed all to the meeting, in particular those who were new to the Board: Ms Luz Longsworth and Dr Adrian Fraser, as representatives of the Resident Tutors in the Non-Campus Countries; Dr Cynthia Barrow-Giles as Academic Board representative from Cave Hill; Dr Mark Figueroa as Academic Board representative from Mona; Dr Gladstone Best, Principal of the Barbados Community College, as an ACTI representative; Dr Vivienne Roberts, as Acting Director of the TLIU, and Ms Deborah-Ann Lee, Resident Tutor in the Cayman Islands by special invitation.

APPROVAL OF AGENDA

3. The chair invited the Board to approve the draft Agenda.

MINUTES OF THE MEETING HELD ON FRIDAY, May 20, 2005

4. The Board accepted the draft minutes of the meeting of May 20th, with the change of minute 109 to read as follows: “Dr. Ghany reported that he had obtained funding from the U.W.I. Office of Research to do research on Dominica’s Parliament. One of his graduate students was undertaking a comparative study of the Parliaments of Dominica and Trinidad and Tobago”. (Moved Marshall, seconded Ghany).

CHAIRMAN’S REPORT

5. The Chair remarked that his report would be shorter than usual because less time had elapsed since the last meeting.

Refurbishment of Grenada and Cayman

6. The Chair reported that in Grenada a contract was about to be awarded for the complete repair of Marryshow House; previous repairs had been temporary and the University had now received insurance payments so that tenders could be invited.  It was hoped that repairs would be finished by the beginning of 2006.

7. In Cayman, only minor repairs were needed after Hurricane Ivan and these were done quickly.

Restructuring outreach

8. By way of prelude to the next item, the Chair reported that there had just been a meeting on 23-24th September to consider restructuring of the sector.  It had been decided that between now and April 2006 full documentation should be prepared, including a business plan for distance education and the restructured sector.  In addition, the Vice-Chancellor was moving ahead steadily with country consultations, in which he would lead university interaction with governments, tertiary colleges, and the private sector of each country on their developmental goals, and how the University might contribute to them.  The precise timing of these consultations was under shifting review.  The series of consultations should be completed by the end of 2006.  The first meeting would be in St Lucia, 9-10th November.

9. The Vice-Chancellor added that a representative from each campus would be invited to these consultations; it was hoped that the person sent would have some acquaintance and interaction with the particular country, in addition to being aware of what his or her campus could contribute to regional development.

RESTRUCTURING THE OUTREACH SECTOR

10. The Chair noted that the meeting on restructuring had been convened by the Vice-Chancellor, following on Strategy Committee’s response to a paper from the Board at its last meeting.  All three campuses had been represented at the meeting. The Principal Mona had attended the first and last sessions but regrettably the other Principals were not able to attend because of prior commitments. The discussions had been fruitful and the outcome was likely to be beneficial for the University. The Chair tabled the papers, which had been used as the stimulus material for the restructuring discussions and invited members to comment as soon as they felt ready to do so.

11. The Vice-Chancellor remarked that it had been a profoundly important meeting – the University was challenged to be more responsive to populations that it had not traditionally covered.  He observed that while students might not always be able to judge academic quality they could certainly judge the quality of the services provided to them.  He saw the proposals as giving an opportunity to part of the University to make revolutionary changes and to make agile responses to a changing environment.

12. Professor Young expressed his pleasure at the requirement of a business plan; he stressed that the operation should target the whole of the University’s constituency.  He warned that now that all departments are mandated to move in a similar direction it would be important to minimize competition - clear domains of responsibility were needed.  The Chair remarked that it was clear that synergies should be targeted.  If there was competition, it should promote quality rather undermine the market.  Dr Roberts pointed out that there were also dangers of competition between the University and the other indigenous tertiary institutions. She noted a concern in Antigua over recent scholarships to study at Cave Hill, which negated the usual provision for Antiguan students to spend time at Antigua State College before coming to Cave Hill to complete their degrees.  Such a sequence would be more cost-effective overall.

13. Professor Kochhar emphasized the need for the faculties to feel ownership of the venture. The Chair observed that faculties were already linked to the outreach process through the APC, but it might be necessary to consider a different level for faculty representation.

14. Dr Figueroa stressed the fact that the entire University was being enjoined to be agile and responsive, and to adopt multi-mode delivery.  He hoped the new entity proposed would partner with the rest of the University and not try to encompass others outside the University but recognize that some of our units were ahead of it.  He also observed that the leadership of the University was too preoccupied with details; they had no time to be agile or consider strategic issues.

15. The Vice-Chancellor noted that the University lacked transparency and information-sharing.  Whatever collaboration existed was restricted to the campus level.  The University could achieve much more by co-operating across campus boundaries.  He said he tried to keep as many players involved as possible; he regularly included the prime ministers in the loop.  Professor Young endorsed the need for communication and collaboration, noting that it was necessary to transform that demand from being a burden to being a way of opening up resources.

REPORT FROM OFFICE OF THE BOARD FOR NCC/DE

16. The Chair introduced Paper 1, a Report from the Office of the Board.  He noted that its content was familiar.  He noted in particular that:

· The Vice-Chancellor is now a member of the CKLN Board.  The Chair reported that on the preceding Friday there had been a meeting with the Co-ordinator of CKLN at which various possibilities for collaboration had been discussed.  A framework document and various memoranda of understanding were anticipated.

· The SCS Associate Degrees were now being offered.

· Most of the Office’s effort in the coming year would be devoted to the country consultations.

17. Dr Figueroa observed that while the new Associate Degrees are in operation the question of exemptions and credit for prior programmes had not yet been settled.  It was agreed that this was a matter of urgency.

18. The Vice-Chancellor noted that the Task Force on examinations had produced a report and that implementation was in train.  Some of the report was meant to be posted on the Centre website.  Another review, of the entire graduate programme, was about to commence. 

MATTERS FROM THE UNITS

Distance Education Centre

19. The Chair invited Professor Marshall to introduce Paper 2a, a Report from the UWIDEC.  The Board noted in particular:
i. Twelve courses had been adapted for the new blended learning format.  This change entailed new contracts.  The situation at Mona with respect to contracts and payment was somewhat confused; it was agreed that Professor Marshall should write a note for the Vice-Chancellor to take up the matter with the Campus Principal.
ii. Programmes had not yet been seriously marketed, but once the new systems were ready a massive marketing drive would be undertaken.
iii. The question of extending the Masters of Law beyond the Eastern Caribbean was raised; Professor Marshall indicated that this programme had been offered at the behest of the Faculty of Law and was not suitable for regular distance education delivery.  But he noted that work was progressing on preparing an Associate Degree in paralegal studies.

iv. There was an urgent need for a range of B.Ed. programmes; it was agreed that a list of all available materials should be prepared, since there was a considerable amount of material produced without DEC involvement.  Dr Fraser observed that some students were taking the educational administration option for want of anything more relevant to their situation.

v. It was noted that other entities, such as the Mona School of Business, were also engaged in market research; partnerships were needed to avoid duplication of effort.

vi. It was noted that while the DEC had now ceased to offer the CPA and CBA, in part because the Mona Faculty had not revised these courses, and the certificate was no longer articulating well with the BSc the Faculty at St Augustine still offered the CPA and CBA face-to-face and could have been approached to update the programme.  The Chair said this proposal could be discussed further with a view to determining whether these programmes might be reintroduced based on St. Augustine’s courses.

vii. PAHO had asked the DEC to help put course materials on-line.  Costings had been submitted and PAHO was to seek funding.

viii. Systems of evaluation of DEC activities were being piloted; it was intended to make them routine in the near future.

ix. Professor Marshall went beyond the report to mention a workshop, funded by UNESCO and the Commonwealth of Learning, to prepare documentation on external providers of tertiary education, particularly on-line programmes.  The workshop would be held in Trinidad from October 5-8th.  Welcoming the project, Dr Figueroa suggested that in general the University does not conduct enough institutional market research and that a budget should be provided to cater for it.

x. There had been some training for the blended learning system.  On-line modules would be available by the end of the year for course developers, tutors, and others.  They were being produced under the CUPIDE project in association with the University of Technology in Jamaica.

xi. An on-line course in e-Governance was now in operation as a pilot.  Professor Marshall observed that it was incongruous to require students to post documents and payments in such a case.  Dr Figueroa pointed out that Mona now has an on-line payment system.

xii. While there were serious problems of understaffing in the DEC Registry it had been decided not to re-advertise the Senior Assistant Registrar post until the restructuring of the sector had been finalized.  Registration of students had been affected by the teething problems associated with the shift to Banner.

xiii. Technical staff needed training in the new type of webpage being used by the DEC.

xiv. Delays in the implementation of CKLN would impact negatively on the CUPIDE project.  Professor Young suggested that the University should urge governments to update their legislative frameworks for telecommunications systems.

xv. It was observed that the CKLN would provide access to a satellite, but would not be functioning as an ISP and this service was necessary component of the project.  Questions were raised as to whether the University itself could function as the ISP.

xvi. The final report on the assessment of the UWI network was not yet complete.

xvii. Professor Marshall undertook to investigate whether the discount arrangement with Dell for computers for students covered, or could be extended to cover, students in franchised institutions.
School of Continuing Studies

20. The Chair introduced Paper 3, a Report from the School of Continuing Studies.  He drew particular attention to the following items: 
i. The post of Resident Tutor in Anguilla had been advertised.
ii. Several members of staff had retired and new appointments had been made (in Dominica, Grenada, and Montserrat).

iii. Dr Judith Soares was Acting Resident Tutor in Barbados.

iv. Dr Adrian Fraser had resumed duties in St Vincent.

v. The Trade Union Education Institute had been renamed the Hugh Lawson Shearer Trade Union Education Institute.

vi. Three UWIDEC students had been awarded first class honours at the recent graduation in Grenada.

vii. The final Country Conference of the first cycle would be held in the Bahamas in May 2006.  A second cycle would begin next academic year; conferences would be more frequent, and with much more local planning and financing.  It was noted that the proceedings of the British Virgin Islands conference would not be posted to the website until after the print version was published.  There was some discussion of the dissemination of the conference papers; Professor Marshall argued for open access well-produced PDF files of the sort used for the Ijedict journal.

21. The Vice-Chancellor reported that he had asked the Principals of each campus to consider sending someone to give a public lecture in each of the non-campus countries each year.  Ms Longsworth observed that she had been able to get some local funding for Professor Neville Duncan to visit Belize, and that she had taken advantage of the presence of Professor Kochhar (while there on other business) to organize a public address.   It was noted that Professor Kochhar had informed the Resident Tutor of his visit, as all staff had been urged to do, but that many other staff members do not do so.  The Vice-Chancellor suggested that it was necessary to consider an alternative way of achieving the desired result.

Tertiary Level Institutions Unit

22. The Chair invited Dr Roberts to take the Board through the various papers from the TLIU.

23. Dr Roberts indicated that Papers 4a and 4b contained reports on parts of ongoing investigations into human resource needs in the contributing countries.  She explained that a modified Delphi technique was employed in the investigations reported in these papers.  There was some discussion on the reliability of this methodology and of the apparent differences between Jamaica and Trinidad revealed in the two papers.  Dr Roberts explained that similar work, in addition to the collection of other data, would precede and inform the Vice-Chancellor’s consultations in the non-campus countries.

24. The Vice-Chancellor suggested that a proposal should be submitted to CDB through his office for funding to assist with the regional study.

25. Dr Roberts indicated that Paper 4c contained a lengthy set of profiles of those tertiary level institutions in the region that responded to requests for data.   It was the fourth edition prepared by the TLIU.  

26. Dr Figueroa observed the danger of duplication of effort since the Mona School of Business had gathered data on all training facilities dealing with hospitality.  The Vice-Chancellor noted that a regional accreditation body would obviate the need for others to collect such data.

27. Dr Roberts noted that Paper 4g constituted a Report on the previous year’s work of the TLIU.  Dr Ghany observed that the protocols between his Faculty and the two institutions franchising its courses had been overlooked.

28. The Vice-Chancellor asked why there were not more extensive franchise arrangements.  Dr Roberts suggested that the University displayed an ambivalent attitude to franchises – at Mona there were doubts about the quality of possible franchise-holders, there were concerns about lack of space on campus when students eventually come on campus, and about the costs of the franchise operation.  In the Eastern Caribbean there was often a lack of confidence or readiness on the part of possible franchise-holders, but again the University was often harder on applicants than it was on itself.  Nor did it respond to applications in good time.

29. Dr Best added that whereas the University took a long time to respond, overtures were being made by US institutions.  He said while articulations with UWI took a year or two to finalize the TLIs get weary but noted that the overseas institutions had the ability to come up with solutions in a month.  He also mentioned, from his experience when working in the TLIU, that there was a serious lack of communication between the campuses.  Ms Spencer observed that, while individuals could make things happen, the University’s institutional procedures were cumbersome, and changes in personnel resulted in a loss of continuity. She suggested that franchise holders be allowed to admit occasional students, and that the University should make a more determined effort to participate in College fairs.

30. Dr Ghany suggested that the University should be more active in seeking links and should counter the feelings of isolation on the part of franchise-holders.  He said faculties needed sit with the TLIs and work out problems that beset our franchises. He gave an example of the type of reaching out he is referring to by outlining that his Faculty had sent a member of the administrative staff to collect registration material.  But he cautioned that there could also be undue pressure on faculties to agree to arrangements that were not properly serviced.

31. The Vice Chancellor said that some of the community colleges do not want to partner with UWI but preferred partnerships with overseas institutions.  He said we needed to know what are our barriers and why do they go elsewhere and not to us.  He further stated that time is an obvious constraint for us as we take too long to provide responses and we needed to look at the average time it took to give a decision on an articulation.  He said there was the question of building loyalty of these students to the UWI and it depended on the service we provided them. 

32. The Vice-Chancellor further suggested that if the University thought that franchises were worthwhile it must improve its handling of them.  He wanted an initiative in the next few months to understand what the issues are and to find ways of dealing with them.  The Deputy Deans for Outreach might be able to assist.  It was noted that the Faculty of Humanities and Education at Cave Hill had convened a meeting within the past two years to review problems with franchises.  It was agreed that the next meeting of the Board should be told of what action was being taken to improve the situation.
33. Dr Figueroa suggested that the University’s failure to liaise with franchise holders was but an aspect of its failure to liaise internally; it typically exhibited a “one man, one course” attitude that was not conducive to collaboration and co-ordination between those people responsible for teaching.  Teaching and the development of distance education instructional materials should be given more weight in the promotional processes.

34. Professor Young observed that the University had never defined the roles and responsibilities of Deputy Deans for Outreach.  But in any case by now a group of people were necessary to make headway. 

35. Dr Roberts introduced Paper 4d, a paper setting out recommendations of SCS Associate Degree courses for equivalence and exemption with respect to other specified UWI courses, and Paper 4e, which did the same with respect to courses in the Certified General Accountants of Canada programme.  She observed that in both instances, while two campus Faculties of Social Sciences were asked to comment, in some cases there was only one response, and that in others the responses indicated what appeared to be significantly different courses.

36. The Board noted that in part this reflected the multiplicity of programmes covered by the same generic designation at the three campuses, rather than divergent judgments on the particular SCS or CGA courses.  It also noted that where no response had been forthcoming the Faculty had had time enough to consider the matter.  Endorsing the fundamental intention to identify courses that should be taken to be equivalent to courses in Faculty of Social Sciences degree programmes, it agreed therefore to ask TLIU to present the recommendations to BUS in a way that revealed the reasons for apparent discrepancies.

37. Dr Roberts introduced Paper 4f, a request from the Holy Childhood Institute of Professional and Career Development for assessment for franchising programmes in Social Sciences and Humanities and Education.  Noting the negative responses from both faculties at Mona with respect to other franchising issues, the Board agreed that there was nothing to be gained from proceeding with the application at this time.

MATTERS FROM UNIVERSITY BOARDS

Board for Undergraduate Studies

38. The Board received and noted Paper 5a, decisions by the Board for Undergraduate Studies on matters referred to it by the Board.

39. The Board considered Paper 5b, matters sent to it from the Board for Undergraduate Studies.

With respect to a proposal (in minute 70.1 (ii)) to amend regulations to degree programmes so that lower level matriculation gave entry only to undergraduate diplomas, certificates, four-year degrees or Distance Education programmes, the Board observed: The proposal addressed levels of programme or certification, but Distance Education was not a level, but a mode of delivery at any level: pre-university programmes, undergraduate three-year degrees, and Masters programmes were even now available by Distance Education.  The Board for Undergraduate Studies had itself recently ratified the Board’s proposal that, with respect to undergraduate degrees, it should not be assumed that Distance Education delivery implied part-time status, so that the present proposal ran directly counter to present policy.

· The proposal seemed to take no note of the possibility of ‘mature’ entry, nor of the UWIDEC’s category of provisional registration, another matter that the Board for Undergraduate Studies had recently ratified.

· Lower-level matriculation implied an initial part-time entry to three-year degrees, not entry to hypothetical four-year degrees.

· The University should seek other ways of dealing with the technical deficiencies that had apparently motivated the recommendations.

40. With respect to the decision (minute 88) to give matriculation status to Cambridge International Diplomas, the Board noted that the decision would save the TLIU time and effort since it had begun to consider this issue.  The Board heard, however, that a similar provision in the case of the International Baccalaureate was of no help to applicants for the Faculty of Medical Sciences, which demanded more than normal matriculation status.  The Board therefore resolved to ask the Board for Undergraduate Studies to consider the general question of whether, in granting matriculation status to various qualifications, it could also specify a level of achievement that would be acceptable to Faculties demanding more than normal matriculation.
Other Boards

41. The Chair observed that there were no matters from the Board for Graduate Studies and Research or from the Academic Boards.

REPORT FROM ACTI

42. The Chair invited Dr Best to introduce P. 6, a report from ACTI. Dr Best observed that that the paper covered recent activities undertaken within the CKLN.  

43. Dr. Best reminded the Board that the Annual General Meeting of ACTI would be held in Guyana between 17-19 November.

DATE AND VENUE OF NEXT MEETING

44. The meeting agreed that the Board would be meeting on May 15 in Grenada.  The Chair indicated that there might be a virtual meeting of the Board before that date.

ANY OTHER BUSINESS

45. There being no other business, the Chairman thanked Ms Lee for her help in organizing the meeting.

The meeting ended.
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